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Board Members Via Tele-Conference:  Maria Juarez (Chair), Alan Woo (Vice-Chair), Ortensia Lopez (Secretary), Ron Garcia, Yole Whiting, Janine Scancarelli and Tim Dayonot.

Public Via Tele-Conference:  Fred Sebold (Itron), Mary O’Drain (PG&E), Barbara Cronin, (SDG&E) Jack Parkhill (SCE), Cristina Serro (RHA), Jim O’Bannon, and Jim Ron.

CPUC Staff Via Tele-Conference:  Manuel Ramirez, Jessica Hecht, Jeorge Tagnipes, Karen DeGannes, Gilbert Escamilla, Zaida Amaya and Terrie Tannehill.

I. Call to Order

Chair Juarez called the meeting to order at 10:00 am.  

Mr. Ramirez informed the Board that the Commission does not have a Commission designee yet; the proceeding has been assigned to Commissioner Peevey on an interim basis.  He also informed the Board that the Commission issued a notice that ALJ Weissman will be taking over the low-income proceeding.

Board Member Dayonot asked for clarification on the role Mr. Ramirez plays since Commissioner Wood’s retirement.  Mr. Ramirez stated that he is back to Energy Division as an Analyst.  He is assigned to 2 proceedings and one of the proceedings is the Low-Income proceeding.  Board Member Dayonot asked if Mr. Ramirez would be staffing the Low Income Oversight Board.  Mr. Ramirez stated that this meeting was an exception, the staff that usually coordinates these meetings were involved with another project and were not available; therefore Mr. Ramirez volunteered to organize this meeting and noted that the LIOB support staff remains the same.  Mr. Ramirez also noted that due to the recent announcement reported by the Sacramento Bee, Governor Arnold Schwarzenegger has decided to withdraw his plan to eliminate 88 regulatory and policy-setting boards.  Mr. Ramirez noted that due a previous engagement, Board Member Whiting will have to excuse her participation at 11:00 AM.

a. Approval of Agenda (Document Index #1)
Motion by Chair Juarez for the approval of the agenda.  Moved by Vice-Chair Woo and seconded by Board Member Whiting.  Agenda approved by roll call (Juarez, Woo, Lopez, Garcia, Whiting, Scancarelli & Dayonot)

II. Review and Approval of Minutes

a. LIOB Draft Meeting Minutes –September 22, 2004  (Document Index #2)

Board Member Dayonot noted that the minutes did not reflect the discussion he raised about clarifying whether or not the 4 meetings per year rule still applied.  Board Member Dayonot stated that he has done some research on this rule and notified the Board that the previous rule regarding the 4 meetings per year agreement is no longer in place.  He stated that that was an older administration agreement and that the Board is free to meet as often as it is necessary.  Board Member Woo asked for this item to be place at the next agenda meeting.  
Board Member Dayonot also noted that the minutes did not reflect the creation of a planning sub-committee to do a strategic planning for the group.  Motion by Board Member Dayonot to approve the September 22, 2004 LIOB minutes, with corrections noted by Board Member Dayonot.  Moved by Chair Juarez and seconded by Board Member Lopez.  Minutes approved by roll call (Juarez, Woo, Lopez, Garcia, Whiting, Scancarelli & Dayonot)

III. Review of the LIEE Standardization Project: 

a. New Measures Proposed for the 2006 LIEE Program (Document Index #3)

Mr. Sebold reported that there was a solicitation for proposals for new measures for 2006 program in mid December.  Mr. Sebold indicated that the proposals were due on January 31, 2005 and they received four. He noted that a couple of the proposals recommended the same measures and at least one proposal recommended two measures.  Mr. Sebold pointed out that the end result was 4 proposals and 4 measures.  He noted that one of the proposed measures had to do with compact fluorescents, but, compact fluorescents are already offered thru the program.  He indicated that that proposal was for a master purchase plan centered on a specific brand of compact fluorescents. 
Mr. Sebold continued that an assessment of the cost effectiveness of these measures will be done using a program that was developed over the past few years.  He pointed out that the program comes up with 2 indicators of cost-effectiveness.  Mr. Sebold indicated that one is a modified participant test, which looks at the cost effectiveness of the measures from the perspective of the participant; and the other is a utility test that looks at cost-effectiveness from that perspective.  He noted that when looking at these measures the program includes non-energy benefits, and they’ve included them based on results of a study that was conducted by other consultants about 3 years ago.  Mr. Sebold added that the program considers not only economic benefits and cost, but also non-energy benefits.  He informed the Board that High Efficiency Central Air Conditioners, Central Air Conditioner and Heat Pump Maintenance and Duct Testing and Sealing measures will be considered as free-standing measures for the program.  He added that the Compact Fluorescent master purchase plan is not really subject to the same kind of cost effectiveness evaluation and is not really a measure, but rather a proposal for purchasing in bulk for the program.  He noted that this should be considered else where it is not appropriate to be considered in this process.  
Mr. Sebold noted that in at least a couple of cases, measures were proposed for only some climate zones.  A cost-effectiveness evaluation for all the climate zones in the IOU’s service areas will be conducted and the team may make some recommendations that differ across climate zones.  He added that they are going beyond the proposals by looking at the measures across the state rather than looking at proposals only for the climate zones for which they were proposed.  
Mr. Sebold indicated that a notice of a workshop with a draft report will be mailed on or around March 23, 2005. Mr. Sebold pointed out that they will hold two workshops, one northern and one in southern California to give the public a chance to react to any recommendations that the team is making.  He noted that the dates for those workshops are scheduled for April 8, 2005 in San Francisco and April 15, 2005 in San Diego.  
Mr. Sebold pointed out that a team report will be filed to the Commission on or about April 30, 2005.  Mr. Sebold indicated that there will be plenty opportunity to submit comments, and if the LIOB would like to submit written comments on the recommendations that are provided in those workshops they are welcome to do so.  Vice-Chair Woo thanked Mr. Sebold for the information provided but wanted to focus his question on the non-energy benefits.  Vice Chair Woo inquired as to whether or not this serves to the best interest of the client in terms of health and safety and in terms of reducing their energy burden, thus, he inquired as to what factors will be considered and what weight will the non-energy benefits have in relationship to the utility test?  
Mr. Sebold explained that the study he referred to in his presentation was done by Tech Market Works and SERRA a few years ago.  Mr. Sebold indicated that those consultants attempted to quantify and place dollar values on non-energy benefits; things like comfort, a reduction of arrearages, health benefits etc.  Mr. Sebold added that these dollar values from the non-energy benefits are incorporated in the worksheet that they use.  Mr. Sebold noted that trying to value some of the benefits in dollar terms is very difficult, but it was an attempt to try to incorporate a formal process to include some of those non-energy benefits. Mr. Sebold explained that to address the other concern regarding the energy burden, Mr. Sebold stated that it is actually an energy benefit not a non-energy benefit.   He added that the benefit to the customer of the energy burden is the reduction in the bill and this is directly considered in the participant test, along with some non-energy benefits enjoyed by the participant.  
Mr. Sebold noted that all of these benefits are specified in dollar terms so the dollar benefits, both the energy and non-energy added together are in a sense self weights.  Mr. Sebold explained that they use two tests which were both adopted by the Commission in a decision. Mr. Sebold further explained that the decision states that if the measure is already in the program and it passes either of those tests, the participant or the utility test, then it is kept in the program.  He said that for a new measure, the Commission rule is that it needs to pass both of these tests, the participant and the utility test.  He explained that the rational for the difference in treatment is that when a measure is in the program you’ve already put together the infrastructure: delivered that measure; and have done all the installation standards so there is a fair amount of sunk costs involved in delivering the measure.  He added that when looking at a new measure, it’s the reverse.  In this case adding a new measure may require putting  together installation standards, which can be time consuming and expensive.  He explained that when it is said “pass the test, pass the participant test or the utility cost test” that means that the measure needs to do better than the program as a whole.  He added that the Low-Income Program, by most standards, the measures and even the measures included in this evaluation, even when including the non-energy benefits, tend to be non-cost-effective.  
Mr. Sebold noted that they are looking for a state-wide commitment to offer a Low- Income Program, knowing that the overall program does not prove to be cost-effective.  Mr. Sebold added that the Commission is still considering new measures as long as they are at least as cost-effective as the overall program.

Vice-Chair Woo stated that there are other factors with the reduction in funding for the Low Income Home Energy Assistance Program.  He mentioned that there are a lot of restrictions as to what they can and cannot do.  Vice-Chair Woo added that for instance, when it comes to water heater replacement, the water heater cannot be replaced when it has nothing to do with the gas side, but since it is a broken water heater.  He noted that therefore, the water bill is going up due to the leakage.  
Mr. Sebold responded and said that there is always room to look at those qualitative factors.  He reminded the Board that there is a budget and it is limited and added that the fact that there is a limited budget makes you look at cost-effectiveness, because if you offer a measure of one kind, basically with a limited budget it means that you can’t offer something else.  Mr. Sebold added that they need to look at the benefits quantitatively from the different measures and look at the costs.  
Mr. Sebold reminded the Board that workshops will be held on April 8 and April 15 and they can submit comments on the draft report that will be out on March 23, 2005.  The Board indicated that it plans on reviewing the draft report and plans to submit their comments.  Board Member Garcia inquired as to where in any Commission Decision, Report or Draft does it talk about using Energy Star products only?  Board Member Garcia thought that it was energy efficient products not Energy Star products.  Mr. Sebold responded by saying that in going thru the material requirements for the measures, the Standardization Team has in a couple of cases decided to require Energy Star and the Commission adopted the manuals.  Board Member Garcia questioned why and stated that if you are just out-pricing a measure for a customer who truly needs it just because it is required to an Energy Star.  Ms. O’Drain stated that they don’t only do Energy Star and added that when the code for the furnaces was changed, it was changed to require the furnace to be 80% energy efficient.  Board Member Garcia added that everything appears to be driven towards the Energy Star products and not necessarily energy-efficiency for a customer.  Board Member Whiting commented that anything that was Energy Star is even more efficient than any standards or codes and added that the idea is to provide the most efficient product.  Ms. O’Drain added that the thought process was that they are replacing less efficient equipment and they want to replace it with the most efficient product.  
Board Member Garcia stated that in doing so, you price the item so that it can done and then bringing the appliance up to an 80% efficiency, which is all the code requires.  Board Member Garcia stated that when you look at the cost of the Energy Star items and do the cost analysis on these things, they are not cost effective.  Ms. O’Drain mentioned that the savings will be greater with an Energy Star product and that both sides of the equation get affected, both the savings and the cost side.  Ms. O’Drain added that the energy savings are greater with the Energy Star products and because this is an energy efficiency program, it makes sense to look at most efficient product.  Board Member Garcia agreed that this is an energy efficiency program not an Energy Star program.  He said that if an Energy Star product doesn’t workout but a regular energy efficient product does, then they should be looking at both.  
Mr. Garcia informed the Board that there are duct requirements for split systems, codes requires a 90% efficiency furnace and for package unit the requirement is 80%.  Board Member Whiting stated that from her stand point she would not propose to give the customer nothing.  She continued that this is an energy program which is supposed to save energy and the customer should get the most efficient product.  The Board agreed that this is a very important issue and that further discussion is needed.  The Board agreed to put this issue for the next LIOB Meeting.  
Board Member Garcia wanted to note that effective October 1, 2005, duct testing and sealing will be a mandate.  He added that the new code requirement will require that this be done on all furnace change outs and/or air conditioning change outs. He pointed out that this must be done by an outside party, it can’t be done by the contractor, and it has to be done by a CHEERS home energy efficiency rater. 
b. Proposed Changes to the Policy and Procedures Manual and the Weatherization Installation Standards Manual (Document Index #4)

Mr. Ramirez informed the Board that a ruling went out requesting public comments on the filing and those comments are due March 14, 2005.  Vice Chair Woo commented that there are several areas that might create confusion.  Specifically Subsection 2.3.1, he inquired as to what it is trying to state as far as the overlapping areas and what was it trying to clarify?  
Mr. Sebold explained that when there are overlapping service areas, for example SCE & SCG,  the question was raised as to whom had primary responsibility to provide weatherization services to a home that falls in both service areas.  Mr. Sebold noted that the team felt that it was reasonable to do what is already in practice, that the IOU that provides the space heating fuel would be the one to provide the weatherization services.  He explained that If it is gas space heating, SCG would provide weatherization and if it is electric space heating, then SCE would.  He added that in response to a Commission ruling that took place about 2 years ago, some weatherization services are still provided to homes that have IOU electric supported air conditioning, and a non-IOU space heating fuel.  He noted that they need to provide non-infiltration reduction weatherization measures to those homes.  Mr. Sebold went on to say that, typically, air conditioning, with a few exceptions, is electric and it made sense that the electric utility would provide the permitted weatherization services.  Board Member Garcia stated that you don’t want to install non-infiltration measures because the other fuel source for heating is a non-gas natural fuel.

Board Member Garcia inquired about savings to that customer for the air conditioning services on non-infiltration measures?  Mr. Sebold stated that they do provide non-infiltration weatherization measures to homes that have electric air conditioning and non-IOU’s space heating and added that infiltration measures will not be installed because you don’t want to install infiltration measures without doing the natural gas appliance test.  Mr. Sebold explained that we not are authorized to do that test in homes with non-IOU combustion fueled appliance.  Board Member Garcia pointed out that it is a very unfortunate situation, that even though the participant is going to use their air conditioner in the summer time, they are not going to receive assistance in saving electricity and cooling.  Mr. Sebold agreed that they are not going to get help saving electricity and cooling unless they can be assured by doing a natural gas appliance test and that a problem won’t be created in the home.  Board Member Garcia stated that this does not address the problem and that more discussion is needed.  Mr. Sebold informed the board that the Standardization Team previously submitted two filings that dealt extensively with this issue.  They are not trying to deal with this issue in this set of recommendations and as far as the Commission is concerned, this issue is resolved.  (Board Member Whiting exited at this time 11:05AM)

Vice Chair Woo brought up the issue of leaky water heaters.  He pointed out that if the water heater is functioning with a leak, and this is causing the gas bill to go up, because you have to heat more water to get the product which is hot water.  Board Member Garcia asked if this was not a health and safety issue.  Board Member Garcia stated that water leaking in customer’s home is a health and safety issue.  He noted that he is not proposing to replace water heaters, but stated that there are customers who have tanks that leak and they can’t wrap the water heater because is a leaky tank.  Vice Chair Woo added that there should be some direction to the field people to use, so they can have a standard to use.  
Mr. Ramirez provided suggestions to the board on how to proceed with this issue.  His first recommendation is for the board to provide comments on the proposed manual changes expressing their concerns. Mr. Ramirez added that ultimately the Commission will issue a decision adopting or not adopting these changes. Mr. Ramirez added that if the Board doesn’t agree on something, there is nothing to preclude members from filing individual comments.  Mr. Ramirez offered assistance in drafting LIOB comments to submit to the proceeding.  If the Board wants more discussion on this issue, Mr. Ramirez informed the Board, that he could work with them to request an extension to submit the comments.   The Board discussed creating a sub-committee to discuss these issues, but requested that Mr. Ramirez work with them to request an extension.  Board Member Dayonot will head the sub-committee along with Board Member Garcia, Vice-Chair Woo and Commission staff Manuel Ramirez.

Motion by Board Member Dayonot to request an extension in order to file comments, and that a sub-committee be develop consisting of Board Member Dayonot, Board Member Garcia and Vice-Chair Woo to address the items of concern and to bring those suggestions before the Board at the next LIOB meeting.  Bagley Keene Act does not require this sub-committee to be noticed.  Moved by Chair Juarez, Seconded by Board Member Woo. Motion approved by roll call.  (Juarez, Woo, Lopez, Garcia, Scancarelli and Dayonot).

Status of CARE Audit 

Mr. Ramirez reported that at the last LIOB meeting, the Board was informed that the CARE audit was on schedule based on the June 8, 2004 ACR, but due to problems with the contractor the CARE Audit has been postponed.

IV. Status of Needs Assessment 

Mr. Ramirez reported that there have been some concerns internally about some of the statistical methodology used.  He noted that there was also a concern about the lack of recommendations in the report.  Mr. Ramirez added that the Commission is still reviewing the report and hope to have a better understanding within a month. 

a. LIEE  Impact Evaluation

Karen DeGannes reported that the contractor has completed a final draft report.   Energy Division is in the final stages of doing a final analysis.  She noted that they expect to have recommendations by early next week on whether or not the report will be accepted.  Mr. DeGannes added that if the report is accepted, there will be a proposal to have a public meeting to discuss the results of the low impact study for PY 2002.  She also reported that they are in the process of planning for the PY 2005 evaluation.

b. CARE Penetration Estimates

Board Member Dayonot reported that the CARE auto enrollment implementation has been a major challenge.   He added that due to legal confidentiality issues it was very difficult to secure a match of the utility customer with those of state social services provider services.  He noted that there was an attempt to try to get around this issue, including having waivers signed by all the state programs, however, this attempt was not successful.  He added that DCSD’s application for LIHEAP has a waiver prevision already built in, that people have to sign in order to get LIHEAP weatherization services.  He explained that as a result DCSD was able to fully implement CARE auto enrollment with LIHEAP.  He is happy to report that they have gotten over 30,000 matches.  The Board congratulated DCSD for all of their hard work.

Jeorge Tagnipes reported that the utilities just submitted the year end report.  He noted that for CARE penetration PG&E reported 76%, Edison reported 86%, SDG&E reported 72.5% and SoCal Gas reported 77% and all together there is an average of 79% overall households that are participating in CARE.  (Board Member Scancarelli exited at this time 11:45AM) Vice Chair Woo inquired as to what accounted for the increase in PG&E.  Ms. O’Drain stated that the improvement has been since rapid deployment.  She explained that they were instructed do outreach and get qualified customers on CARE.  Ms. O’Drain added that since that time, they have developed an outreach program and that they have been working very hard.  She noted that PG&E has increased their efforts along with the assistance of their capitation contractors who are also going out and finding people.  The Board congratulated and encouraged PG&E to keep up with their excellent work.  Ms. Cronin of SDG&E informed the Board that they have filed their new eligibility estimates and as a result of that filing, all of the numbers mentioned will be going down as they adopt the estimates of eligibility throughout the system.  She added that they have more customers than last year estimated as eligible for the program, therefore, when the calculations for the penetration rates are done, they will no longer be at these numbers.  Vice-Chair Woo added that this reduction is cause by the increase of population not by deficiency of the utilities. 

Board Member Dayonot wanted to mention that he had the opportunity to speak with Commissioner Dian Grueneich who has expressed interest in trying to move CARE to be fully implemented in the state and that according to Mr. Ramirez, Commissioner Designee Poizner has also shown interest in this issue.  Board Member Dayonot hopes that in the next month the Board could get these Commissioners aboard and start moving ahead.

c. Bill Analysis Study

Mr. Ramirez did not have any update on the Bill Savings Analysis.

d. NGAT Fuel Test Settlement

Mr. Ramirez reported that there was a settlement with all the parties and that is being addressed in the PY 2005 decision.  Jim O’Bannon mentioned that due to the fact that the standards were different with each utility, the settlement was that all utilities use the same post repair CO standards.  

V. Recent CPUC Rulings

Mr. Ramirez reported that there was a decision by ALJ Bushey on the San Gabriel Valley Water Company.  Mr. Ramirez reported that in a previous decision the Commission asked San Gabriel to file a proposal for low-income rates for its two service territories, Fontana and Los Angeles.  He noted that there was some recognition that because there was overlapping service territory with SCG and SCE, there was some coordination involved in trying to identify eligible customers on the water district side.  Mr. Ramirez pointed out that the recent decision essentially declines adopting the program.  
Mr. Ramirez explained that one of the key problems with the proposal was that a substantial amount of customers are living in multi-family dwellings such as apartments and other places where there aren’t separate water meters.  Mr. Ramirez explained that some Multi-family homes and Condominiums are still sub-metered for electricity and natural gas, and there was an attempt to possibly identify those customers.  Mr. Ramirez added that the big issue was on how to direct the refund or the discount to the water customers.  He noted that identifying the customers based on the electric or gas companies’ information wasn’t difficult, it was how to target and get those discounts to the appropriate customers.  Mr. Ramirez pointed out that it was discovered that in the joint proposal by ORA and San Gabriel, that due to the substantial number of low-income customers living in multi-family dwellings, there wasn’t a good way to offer the discount. He added that additionally because the cost has to spread amongst the remaining customers, the low-income customers living in these multi-family dwellings were potentially and very likely going to see increases based on the subsidy for the other customers.  Mr. Ramirez noted that the decision found that it didn’t meet the Commission’s criteria or targeting 100% percent of eligible customers.  The judge reluctantly had to decide that this was not a good proposal.  Mr. Ramirez pointed out that this served as a good reminder to the water companies that they are still required to submit a low-income water proposal when they file their revenue requirement application with the Commission.  
Board Member Dayonot noted the bill SB 580 (Estutia) has been introduced, which would expand the responsibilities of the LIOB to include Low-Income telecommunications and water customer issues.  He added that the issue of water is being proposed to be part of the agenda; even though the LIOB has already addressed these issues. He explained that this senate bill would also add one more member to the LIOB from the telecommunication industry.  The Board asked to include this item for the next agenda.
VI. New Business and Agenda Planning for Future Meetings

It was the consensus of the Board that the next meeting should be a face-to-face meeting.  Chair Lopez inquired as to what was the Commission’s decision as far a membership.  Mr. Ramirez noted that this issue is addressed in the draft PY 2005 decision.  He added that there are a few positions that are created by statute, Board Member Dayonot and Board Member Scancarelli and to some extent the Commission’s designee.  Mr. Ramirez explained that one of the proposals was to rotate the utilities’ representative and the other to stagger the terms.  He noted that in order for the Board to make necessary comments on reports, and the draft PY 2005 decision the Board would need to meet sometime at the end of March.  The Board asked staff to do a survey on availability.  The Board would like to invite the new ALJ at the next LIOB meeting. 

VII. Meeting Adjourned

Motion by Chair Juarez to adjourn the meeting.  Moved by Board Member Dayonot and seconded by Board Member Lopez.  Motion passed by roll call (Juarez, Wood, Lopez, Garcia, & Dayonot).  Board Member Scancarelli and Whiting were not available to vote.  Meeting adjourned at 12:00 pm
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